

	HOGHTON PARISH COUNCIL MINUTES


MINUTES OF THE 1182nd MEETING OF HOGHTON PARISH COUNCIL
HELD ON 4th December 2023 AT HOLY TRINITY CHURCH HALL
	
								
Present:	Councillor T Greenwood (in the Chair), B Mattock
                                            M Urry, A Martin, D Strange, J Caton, and M Graham (Clerk to the Council).		
		           	
Also in attendance:  Two members of the public were present.

Apologies for absence:	Councillor A Cullens BEM who would be late due to an earlier meeting.

S Fawcett of Samlesbury and Cuerdale Parish Council was welcomed again after attending the previous Parish Council Meeting.  He stated that his Council training course on planning would be held on the 22nd of February 2024 and members of our Council were welcomed to attend and every one attending would reduce the overall cost.  LALC were charging £450 in total for running the training.  Five members of Hoghton Parish expressed interest and it was agreed to submit a final list after finalising numbers at our 15th January Council meeting.


1235:	DECLARATIONS OF PERSONAL/PREJUDICAL INTEREST

The Clerk reminded Members of their responsibility to declare any personal interest in respect of matters on the agenda in accordance with the provisions of the Local Government Act 2000, the Council’s Constitution, and the Members Code of Conduct.  No one made a declaration at this stage.

1236:	MINUTES

The minutes of the 30th October 2023 meeting were agreed and signed as a true and correct record.

1237:	ADJOURNMENT
	
There then followed an adjournment to allow members of the public to raise issues and ask questions raised by prior notification.  No issues were raised.

1238:	POLICE REPORT
	
The Police were not present. The Clerk was asked to contact the Police to determine who our new Police officer was to be for the area following PC Carl Exton moving to Chorley town centre duties.

J Caton said when she attended the recent Lancashire Councils Conference there was an offer for Parish Councils to jointly visit the Police Control Room at Hutton Police HQ; this was thought to be an excellent idea and as soon as Julie had further information, she was asked to circulate it via the Clerk.



1239:	LALC REPORT

	At the request of the Clerk who had been unable to locate any Standing Orders he had 	requested a copy of model SO’s from LALC.  These had been circulated to all members and it 	was resolved that these draft new Standing Orders would be on the agenda for our 2024 	AGM for adoption.


1240:	ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES AND CONCERNS

Two councillors (A Matin and J Caton) had continued with dialogue with Hoghton Scouts, Hoghton Village Hall and Holy Trinity Church representatives on a biodiversity project starting in spring 2024.  This would involve bird, bee, and bug boxes and nature spaces on Village Hall land and close to the scout hut.  They reported that Chorley Council recently had a tree give away initiative and this included bird, bee, and bug boxes on a first come – first served basis; as a result, donations of these boxes from Parish Council members mean we have 4 bird boxes and 1 bee box.

J Caton also reported she had picked up a large sack of daffodil bulbs from Chorley Council for us to plant.  She would be in touch with suggested planting days.


1241:	HIGHWAYS AND FOOTPATHS

a) SPIDS on Hoghton Lane
A report was given by the Parish Clerk. LCC had made a site visit and had come up with 3 recommendations that had been circulated.  It was agreed to now go ahead with the SPID order and if it were to make a marked positive change the Council would consider the purchase of further SPIDS for further up Blackburn Old Road and Riley Green.  The Clerk was asked to enquire of LCC what the costs of them erecting three SPID mounting posts would be.

b) TTRO’S
	        The TTRO’s for Station Road had been placed on the Council Facebook Group.

c) Public Footpaths 
The Clerk reported he had liaised with the de Hoghton Estate and LCC over the damage to the footpath by the River Darwen upstream from the viaduct.  Repairs are to be made and the Environment Agency are to visit soon to consider an alternative footpath route.  The Clerk also reported that LCC had repaired a footbridge further upstream following his representations.

The Clerk further reported after his representations to the de Hoghton Estate and LCC that a new kissing gate had been fitted on Chapel Lane by LCC and a further kissing gate on Tewitt railway bridge crossing is also planned.


1242:	CHORLEY DISTRICT & LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL REPORTS

No report.

1243:	PLANNING REPORTS

a) The two applications for November 2023 were noted.

b) A discussion took place on the planning proposal for a huge warehouse development off Finnington Lane and junction 3 of the M65 in the neighbouring Wheelton Parish.  Much concern was expressed on both the environmental impact and the and the subsequent increase in traffic.  It was agreed to keep a close watch on this and to submit our views at the appropriate stage. 


1244:	ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENTS

	Payee
	Transaction Number
	Explanation
	Amount
	Notes

	Easy Websites
	44
	Monthly Hosting Fee 1st November
	£27.60
	DD

	‘Call Me Flower’
	45
	Remembrance Day Wreath
	£70
	Bank transfer

	HMRC
	46
	Clerk Tax November 
	£83.40
	Cheque

	Mike Graham
	47
	Clerk Salary November
	£333.60
	Cheque

	Holy Trinity Church
	48
	Room Hire 5th December 2023
	£20
	Bank transfer

	Alison Martin
	49
	Christmas Tree Expenses
	£75.93
	Bank transfer CIL

	Julie Caton
	50
	X5 hi-vis jackets and hazard tape
	£25.10
	Bank transfer CIL

	Mike Graham
	51
	Christmas Tree Electrics (3 items)
	£75.88
	Cheque (c) CIL 

	Maurice Savage
	52
	Grass cutting & strimming etc
	£1,300.00
	Cheque (d)

	M.F. Enterprises
	53
	x2 Christmas trees
	£1,440.00
	Cheque (e) CIL

	Easy Websites
	54
	Monthly Hosting Fee 1st December 
	£27.60
	DD

	HMRC
	55
	Clerk Tax December 
	£83.40
	Cheque (paid with 46)  see (a)

	Mike Graham
	56
	Clerk Salary December
	£333.60
	Cheque (paid with 47)   see (b)

	Alison Martin
	57
	Mince Pies and £25 token for Mr/Mrs Piddington
	£33.72
	Bank transfer

	Lynn Worden
	58
	Pinfold Xmas Tree Refreshments
	£42.45
	Bank transfer


(a) cheque number 001166 (£166.80)
(b) cheque number 001167 (£667.20)
(c) cheque number 001168 (£75.88)
(d) cheque number 001169 (£1,300.00)
(e) cheque number 001170 (£1,440.0

The above were all agreed.  


1245:  Parish Finances

a) The Clerk reported on the Parish finances for the 8 months from 1 April 2023 to 30th November 2023 as follows:
	
	
	PARISH ACCOUNT
	PARISH ELEMENT
	CIL ELEMENT

	bf (01/04/23)
	£11,950.97
	-£289.86
	£12,240.13

	Income [a}
	£24, 078.47
	£7872.36
	£16,206.11

	Expenditure
	£9589.99
	£7991.71
	£1598.28

	c/f balance (30/11/23)
	£26, 438.75
	-£409.21
	£26,847.96




Please note [figures to nearest £5]

(i) Our minimum committed Parish element expenditure to 31/03/24 is £3585 giving us an estimated year end deficit of almost £4000.  This will increase when we spend monies on the biodiversity project for which we received grants.

(ii) Our minimum committed CIL element expenditure is £4410 giving us a year-end balance of £22,435.

[a]	Precept, Grants, Donations, VAT refund, CIL.

The report above was agreed but concern was expressed as to how the Parish council had managed to get into such a financial situation with the general account monies.  It was accepted that having a precept frozen at £6,000 since 2016/17 when inflation had increased by 32% was a major contributing factor as was the lack of clear delineation between general Parish and CIL monies which had masked the precarious situation with general Parish monies.  With the increased precept we could now slowly get into a position of best practice and aim towards two years of spending in reserves.

b).  Parish Christmas Trees
Due to a successful grant bid of £600 from LCC and the generous donation of £100 from the 	Boars Head we had come in under budget.  J Caton, A Martin and L Worden form Riley 	Green were all thanked for their hard and successful work in making both Christmas tree 	lighting events such a success.  Furthermore £100 had been raised at the Station Rd switch 	on for St Catherines Hospice in memory of Tony Harkness and £135 raised at Riley Green for 	Cancer Research.

1246:	LAND ADJACENT TO HOGHTON POST OFFICE
	The Parish solicitors had asked us to agree (undated at this stage) a Deed of Dedication at 	the meeting to progress the transfer of land from the de Hoghton Estate to the Parish 	Council.  It was resolved that the Chair and Vice Chair sign the Deed and it be witnessed by 	the Clerk.  A copy of the Deed would be attached to the file copy of the minutes.




1247:    COMMUNICATONS

	Our Facebook Group continues to grow and now has 120 followers.  It was resolved that in 	future rather than post minutes on noticeboards we should place a notice on them saying 	minutes are available to view on our website or by request by emailing the Clerk.

1248:  	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	Chorley Council Electoral Department had been in touch to advise we have a District Council 	election in May 2024 and our Parish Council election is also due.  The cost to us for a 	contested election is £2,496.22 and an uncontested election is £174.68 (election notices 	etc).

1249:	NEXT MEETING DATE 

Monday 15th January 2024 at Holy Trinity Church Hall.

The meeting closed at 21:17
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